SOUTHINGTON BOARD OF EDUCATION

SOUTHINGTON, CONNECTICUT

REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 28, 2013

The regular meeting of the Southington Board of Education was held on Thursday, February 28, 2013 at 6:30 p.m. in the Municipal Center Public Assembly Room, 200 North Main Street, Southington, Connecticut.

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. EXECUTIVE SESSION FOR STUDENT DISCIPLINE AND SAFETY ~ 6:30 P.M.

An Executive Session meeting was held 6:35 p.m. through 7:01 p.m. (Minutes attached).

3. BOARD RECOGNITIONS

At 7:09 p.m., in Celebration of Excellence, the Board recognized the Southington High School art students who received awards from the Connecticut Art Education Association for their artistic talents. The student artwork was juried by professional artists and university art faculty. The award winners were:

Meg Gallagher, Gold Key in Painting and Silver Key in Drawing Weronika Lewkowicz, Honorable Mention in Mixed Media and Drawing Kaylee Storm, Honorable Mention in Mixed Media Amanda Crawford, Honorable Mention in Drawing Jessica Goralski, Honorable Mention in Mixed Media Bridget Scanlon, Honorable Mention in Painting

The art students were presented with a Certificate of Excellence from the Board by Mr. Goralski.

4. RECONVENE MEETING ~ REGULAR SESSION

The regular session was reconvened at 7:35 p.m. by Chairperson, Mr. Brian Goralski. Board members present were Mrs. Terri Carmody, Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi, Mr. Zaya Oshana and Mrs. Patricia Queen. Board member absent was Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco.

Present from the administration were Dr. Joseph Erardi, Jr., Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Karen Smith, Assistant Superintendent; Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Director of Business and Finance; Mr. Frederick Cox, Director of Operations; and Dr. Perri Murdica, Senior Coordinator of Special Services.

Student Representative present was Miss Whitney DiMeo.

There were approximately 15 people in the audience.

5. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Miss DiMeo.

Mr. Goralski called for a moment of silence in memory of Mrs. Madeline Topshe, a retired paraprofessional who worked at Flanders and South End Schools for 24 years and recently passed away.

6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES ~ January 24, 2013

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Board of Education minutes of January 24, 2013, as revised."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

7. COMMUNICATIONS

a. Communications from Audience

Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue, addressed school access sidewalks. He noted that the Town Ordinance Review Committee was looking at eliminating three areas of school access sidewalks where schools no longer exist. Mr. Cyr asked the Board of Education to review a memo from Mr. Cox to the Town Manager dated November 28 regarding school access sidewalks that listed 12 streets on it, nine of which were never discussed by the Ordinance Review Committee. Mr. Cyr asked that the Board of Education vote on any changes to the school access sidewalks before the Town Council votes on it because there were some upset people at the Ordinance Review Committee meeting. Mr. Cyr asked that the Board also look at the Strong School access sidewalk area because some people are claiming a deal was made in the 1970s that the town would maintain the sidewalks, not just plow them.

Mr. Goralski clarified that the memo from Mr. Cox simply updated the Town Council on information that they requested for their Ordinance Review Committee and that there was no action needed from the Board of Education. The streets are no longer public access sidewalks for the schools.

Jay O'Brien, 63 Mooreland Drive, spoke about the proposal of transitioning the current program for children with Autism, which has been run by CREC, to a Southington-run ABA Program starting at the preschool level. He has a son with Autism who was diagnosed at 22 months, entered the preschool program at age three and is 10-years-old now. He noted that the parents are extremely satisfied with the program run by CREC, which he felt was the best in Connecticut. The CREC program has many layers and a database of knowledge and expertise in ABA and Autism. He felt that to not have a supervisory person in an ABA program above a

BCBA [Board Certified Behavior Analyst], who is an expert in Autism, has proven to be a disaster in other districts. Mr. O'Brien stated that this level of service could not be duplicated because the parents have layers of expertise, a warehouse of data and resources at their fingertips. He noted that the Board would be discussing reducing overhead, level of expertise. and the Rethink Autism proposal this evening and he quoted a comment by Dr. Erardi at a recent meeting that "the intention is to create a program that is equal to or greater than the one that we have right now." Mr. O'Brien did not feel that this was realistic. He noted that Windsor, Glastonbury and Plymouth have tried to do this and failed and chose to hire CREC back. He stated that last night (at a parent meeting with Dr. Murdica and Dr. Erardi), parents were given a very high level proposal that did not provide much detail and did not go beyond two years. They were informed that if their child currently had CREC programming, they would continue to have ABA services provided by CREC and nothing would change. He pointed out that this means Southington would run parallel programming. He would like clarification of the promises made to parents related to being grandfathered in the program. Mr. O'Brien asked the Board to read the e-mail that his wife sent to them today, to ask the tough questions and invite the experts from CREC above the BCBA-level to present to the Board exactly what services they are providing in the district. He asked the Board to listen and ask questions of the parents, and to question the qualifications and expertise of the BCBA that Southington was seeking to hire. He noted that a BCBA with expertise in Autism is difficult to find.

Joe Marino, 78 Strawberry Lane, spoke regarding the ABA Program proposal. He has a six-year-old with Autism who was diagnosed at 18 months. His son received Birth-to-Three services and went into the Pre-K Three-year-old Program at Hatton School where he went through ABA and Inclusion. He was concerned about the quality of future services. He was not sure that the proposal can replicate the kind of programming that his son came out of especially if the ABA component is taken out. Both he and his wife, who is a special education teacher in another district, believe the current ABA Program to be one of the most nurturing, viable and successful ABA Programs known to them. After hearing some of the details of the proposed changes to the Southington ABA Program at last night's meeting, they cannot support a proposal of this magnitude without some assurances that the provision of future services to children with Autism will have the same proven success as currently exists. Mr. Marino stated that there are several paraprofessionals who have been trained by CREC, but one thing that they do not know is to what extent there might be any difference between those students who have been serviced by CREC personnel as opposed to others who did not go through that rigorous training. They would like to see some efficacy data to support that to ensure them that going forward, those paraprofessionals have the right skills and can nurture and guide the students the way CREC has. He asked the Board to reconsider the use of Rethink Autism, a web-based program that is part of the proposal. He believed that the curriculum and support services as well as the BCBA supervision should be done onsite as it is now. Assuming there is a level caseload, he believed that the proposal should have a least two BCBAs in perpetuity and at least one BCBA as is currently in place. He planned to send the Board a copy of his comments.

<u>Lisa Davis, 182 Partridge Drive</u>, spoke regarding the ABA Program proposal. She has a six-year-old daughter who was diagnosed with Autism after her third birthday and attended the Hatton program. She noted that the CREC program taught her daughter social skills, patience, and sensory motor skills and that without the one-on-one with her daily, her daughter would never be acting, eating, or accepting as she is now. Ms. Davis is a licensed Workers' Compensation Adjustor and a Safety Analyst for a local municipality in Connecticut with a large

school district. She talked about budgetary items that she wanted the Board to take into account regarding taking ownership of a program. Southington is self-insured along with the municipality that she works for. She handles the Workers' Compensation claims daily and sees the injuries to the paraprofessionals associated with working with children. She noted that the Southington Board of Education is talking about taking a liability onus off of a contractor where right now the contractual liability for both professional and comp is transferred to CREC. If an incident or accident happened, Southington has the ability to transfer their risk. If Southington owns this program, they then accept the liability and accept the risk. She asked the Board to look at what are their exposures. They are going to pay more in unemployment taxes because they are going to be bringing in more employees. Are these employees entitled to health benefits? If they are, there will be an increase in premiums. The Self-Insured Retention program would be affected because they will have to set aside reserves for claims or possibly incur claims down the road. She ran a sample of one claim from where she works for one paraprofessional over the past six years. He had 11 injury claims resulting in \$56,700, which was a direct hit to their Workers' Comp expense because they were self-insured. The average claims for Workers' Comp run 13 to 23 claims per year with an actual paid value of \$11,000 to \$28,000 per year. She asked the Board to look into their self-insured retention for liability. She was concerned with a two year phase-in with the ABA Program if it goes forward. She thought a five year phase-in was more realistic with long term projections. Ms. Davis volunteered to serve on any committees to look at trends, run figures, and to work at marketing some of the programs. She urged the Board to look at the big picture.

Sabina Vance, 74 Ferncliff Drive, stated that she has a four-year-old son who will be entering Kindergarten next year and is on the Autism spectrum. She spoke about the proposed changes. Her son currently attends Integrated Preschool at Hatton where he has support from a CREC paraprofessional and also in related services. She noted that the growth he has made is amazing and is because of the intensive early interventions and the support from the ABA Program that CREC runs at Hatton. As parents of children with Autism, they watch their children work very hard to attain skills their typical peers may learn with ease. The parents fear that their children will regress due to a change in that programming. She felt that the current ABA Program was phenomenal because of multiple areas of leadership, vast knowledge and experience within CREC. She sees the collaboration between CREC and the Southington Pubic Schools staff at Hatton where she works. They are the experts brought in to support Southington staff, and they work beautifully together to help students succeed. Before she can fully support the new proposal, she had a few questions. Will the BCBA be a full-time employee or only work the school year? Currently, she can talk to the BCBA throughout the summer about any issues that arise with her son. She would like more information about how the plan would grow in years three through five as well. Will the new BCBA take on new grades every year? How long will the CREC staff work in conjunction with the Southington Public Schools staff? She pointed out that her job as a parent is to advocate strongly for her son. She asked the Board to weigh all the information presented tonight, consider the program changes, ask the important questions, and make the best decision for the children.

b. Communications from Board Members and Administration

Communication from the Board Members:

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to move Agenda Item 11.b 'Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) Program Proposal' to Agenda Item 7.d."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to add Agenda Item 11.c. 'Student Expulsion' to the agenda."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

Mr. Goralski announced that the Third Annual Southington Education Foundation Spelling Bee would be held on April 4, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. He would like to continue with representation of a Board of Education team with Mrs. Queen as part of the team.

Communication from Administration:

Dr. Erardi reported on the following:

- 1. <u>Board of Finance Public Hearing</u>: Dr. Erardi announced that on Monday, March 4, 2013, 7:00 p.m. at DePaolo Middle School, the Board of Finance would be holding a public hearing on the budget.
- 2. <u>Board Partnership Medication Program</u>: Dr. Erardi announced that there will be a Medication Return Program for disposal of unwanted medication on Saturday, April 27 from 10:00 a.m. through 2:00 p.m. at the Water Department.
- 3. <u>Southington's Safe Schools Tipline STEPS Partnership</u>: Dr. Erardi announced that in partnership with STEPS there are business cards located throughout the community that promote the Southington Safe Schools Tipline. He hoped that many people would put the card in their wallets.
- 4. <u>Diversity Update</u>: Dr. Erardi announced that there will be a celebration of Spanish culture called "Latin Night" presented by the Diversity Club on Tuesday, March 12 from 6:30 through 8:00 p.m. in the Southington High School Cafeteria.
- 5. Regional Safety Meeting: Dr. Erardi reported that administration would be holding a Regional Safety Meeting with area police chiefs and school superintendents on Wednesday, March 13, 2013. This will prepare administration for the executive session that will take place at the March 14 Board of Education meeting.
- 6. <u>Referendum</u>: Dr. Erardi stated that on Tuesday, March 19, the Middle School Referendum will be held only at Derynoski Elementary School from 6:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.

c. Communication from the Student Representatives:

Miss DiMeo reported on the following:

- Zack Maxwell has won the State Open in wrestling representing Class LL and will be competing at the New England's in Providence.
- The Gymnastics Team won the Class L State Championship and will be competing at the State Open in New Milford.

- It is the end of the season for both Boys and Girls Basketball. The girls will start their play-off in Newington and South Windsor. The boys will have their first play-off game in East Hartford.
- The third Advisory Period was held, and she felt that the relationships between the teachers and the students were improving.
- Sophomores had an assembly for CAPT, which starts next week. There are incentives for students such as a CAPT breakfast if they all reach goal. If 75% reach goal in math, 70% in reading, 70% in writing and 60% in science, then 58 teachers, including Dr. Semmel, will dance during all the lunch waves.
- Robotics will be competing in Virginia for regionals with "Frisbee" the name of the game.
- The National Honor Society is sponsoring an ongoing book drive for victims of domestic abuse. They are accepting any books for any age group.
- The Drama Club production of "Kiss Me Kate" starts on March 22 and runs through March 24.
- There currently is an identification badge debate with some students in favor of it and others against it.

Mr. Goralski asked Miss DeMeo to spread the word that suggestion boxes have been installed in the high school and middle schools as part of the initial stages for students to give advice, recommendations and opinions such as something like identification badges.

d. Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) Program Proposal (Moved from Agenda Item 11.b)

Dr. Murdica explained that the Applied Behavior Analysis proposal is a long-term proposal and will be a collaboration between the Southington Public Schools and CREC. It is a phase-in proposal with programming. Implementation of the Southington Public Schools ABA Program will begin at the Preschool level. The current K-12 students will continue direct ABA programing from CREC. It also includes indirect consultation services provided K-12 by a BCBA, which is a position they are looking to hire. They are designing a new ABA therapist position and using a web-based program "Rethink Autism" as the content training tool. She stated that all the principles of Applied Behavior Analysis would continue in this proposal and that it was a phase-in and collaboration between CREC and the Southington Public Schools working together to change the programming. In essence, Southington certified staff become the locus of our education around ABA. Programmatic changes can continue to build. With CREC being in the school system for 15 years, our staff, teachers and related services staff, have learned a great deal from them and will be able to continue. It is an integrated approach, which provides increased access to our certified staff. Starting at the Preschool level is very important: early intervention is critical. Doing it in this manner, the Preschool classroom will serve as an authentic setting for seamless learning and generalization of skills through discrete trial instruction, very similar to what is going on right now except with oversight of a Southington Public School hired BCBA and ABA therapist. She noted that the Board had some draft job descriptions that included some of the key pieces of what those staff members would need in order to be considered in the hiring process. There would be increased opportunities for the district in building team and collaboration to design individualized instruction, which is really critical in special education. Individualized instruction must always continue for all of the students and can never stop. This integrated approach is with certified and classified staff and

results in cost effective management and, most importantly, solid programming for students on the Autism spectrum disorder.

Dr. Murdica stated that Mrs. Sandra Kujawski was integral in designing this proposal and was available to answer any questions from the Board.

Mrs. Queen asked who would serve as the BCBA supervisor in the Southington Public School programming. Dr. Murdica replied that it would need to be determined who that supervisor would be. Right now, in our district, there is a doctoral level BCBA, a professor, working with some of the school psychologists who could be that person. That piece has not been flushed out yet. Mrs. Queen asked if Southington's program would include that role. Dr. Murdica replied that if that was a necessary component, then they would include that role.

Mrs. Carmody assumed that there would be no changes to the services that the children are now receiving. Dr. Murdica replied that was correct and that during the transition it would be collaboration between CREC and the Southington Public Schools. Mrs. Carmody asked if it would eventually move to have it completely under the auspices of the Southington Board of Education. Dr. Murdica replied that was the plan with the collaboration of CREC, and there would be no changes to the services the children are now receiving.

Mrs. Johnson stated that the Curriculum Committee visited Hatton to observe the program and talk to the children and teachers. She was still not clear on what the program entails. She would like a copy of what the CREC program actually provides to our students. The Southington Public Schools is paying a considerable amount of money to CREC for this program, and she would like to see what they are paying for. On the written form that Dr. Murdica sends to the Board about what CREC provides, she would like indicated what the Southington changes might be and if the Southington person w would receive the same kind of training as CREC.

Mrs. Lombardi asked Dr. Murdica how they would evaluate success at the end of year one and year two. Dr. Murdica replied that they would look at student outcomes. Are the children able to sit in a classroom? Are they able to continue to learn? Is the staff meeting their needs? Are their IEP goals and objectives being met? Are they making progress along those IEP goals and objectives? Is staff able to perform the duties that they should? She stated that part of the role of the BCBA is to monitor the fidelity of implementation of any kind of programming as well as the student's response, data collection, and the student's progress. Dr. Murdica pointed out that Mrs. Kujawski went through some of the training program and noted that it is not an easy program. It is very challenging. Mrs. Lombardi asked why this program was not implemented sooner. Dr. Murdica replied that this was not a new concept and was presented some time ago to a different Board of Education. She noted that we should be looking at our own internal capacity and should be reducing the number of external consultants who are not part of the school system and use them in the way that they are intended to be used. She explained that CREC is a regional education service center and what they are supposed to do is come in with their area of expertise to support districts in their time of need. Dr. Murdica noted that Southington did not have the expertise 15 years ago and that the population of Autism was growing at that time. Southington did not have the staff capacity to handle it, and it was for all the right reasons that they brought CREC in at one point many years ago. She explained that CREC is supposed to go into a school district, support, fade their services, and then leave.

Mrs. DiNello explained that she has been employed as the Director of Business and Finance for 13 years and for at least 10 years there has been conversations regarding Southington taking ownership of the program. The previous special education coordinators and previous principal at Hatton would talk about the opportunities that they felt would be very positive if Southington Public Schools took ownership of the program. A number of years ago, an actual proposal came to the Board looking to phase-out the relationship with CREC and take ownership of the program and hire a BCBA. At that time, the proposal was very different than the proposal that Dr. Murdica shared today because they were not going to continue the relationship with CREC. The proposal that Dr. Murdica is bringing forward is continuing to use CREC ABA therapists with the current identified student population. In her proposal, the new students through Preschool would begin with Southington Public Schools ABA-trained therapists, and our own BCBA would have oversight of the program. Mrs. DiNello thought the current proposal was well thought out and that having the parent input was very helpful in redesigning the original thought of the proposal from the special education department.

Mr. Derynoski stated that many years ago. It was brought to the Board many times about having it done internally. The problem has always been the availability of hiring qualified staff. He asked if the four preschool therapists were where the actual savings would be realized. Mrs. DiNello clarified that it was five full time therapists for four students. Dr. Murdica explained that there is an extra therapist that they purposely put in beyond the projections because they wanted to ensure that in case of absences, they would have an extra person to accomplish the tasks that are really critical. Mr. Derynoski questioned the cost associated with that. Mrs. DiNello replied that they were projecting if they have the same student population today for next year. If they have more than four students in that preschool program, they would be hiring more than five therapists. The numbers would change based on the enrollment, but for the purposes of giving the Board an understanding of the current level of services, these numbers were provided. It did not make sense to Mr. Derynoski that the current cost projection with CREC is \$400,000 and yet they are going to have five ABA therapists for \$110,000. Mrs. DiNello stated that was correct and that they were also going to have the BCBA position that would also be providing oversight. There are other costs within the preschool program other than the five individuals. Mrs. DiNello stated that the ABA therapists rate of pay falls in line with the salaries of paraprofessionals but is a different job description and different training for the expectation of individuals they would be hiring as these therapists. She has information regarding the current hourly rate for the individuals paid by CREC in these similar positions and is very confident that Southington could hire at that rate of pay.

Mrs. Queen thought there was a component to this that CREC charges were beyond just the cost of their staff. Dr. Murdica replied that each student under the auspices of CREC has charges that include costs that are not necessarily paid to a staff member but are associated with their BCBA oversight. If there is \$10,000 of overhead per student, and there are multiple students, there is a lot of cost savings in that area. Mrs. DiNello added that when they are looking at the current program, they pay it as per student tuition and included in that tuition is covering the cost of the teacher in the program, the ABA CREC therapist in the program, and the oversight that CREC provides for the overall Autism program within the Southington school district.

Mr. Oshana asked how the transition would work for the CREC ABA therapist position and if that position is going to always be there. Dr. Murdica replied that it would start at the

preschool and be phased-in. Mr. Oshana summarized that it would start and stay, and there will be a CREC representative throughout this whole process. Dr. Murdica replied that the CREC ABA therapist will transition out because Southington would have the new position of the Southington Public Schools ABA therapist available to them. It would be starting in August 2013. Mrs. DiNello clarified that they are looking to continue using CREC ABA therapists with the student population that is outside of preschool and in K-12. They would continue using those CREC therapists with the students that they are currently identified with. The CREC ABA therapist will eventually transition out as next year's preschool students' move out of preschool into Kindergarten and Grade 1, and they would continue with Southington Public Schools ABA therapists. CREC ABA therapists are staying with the students that they are with now.

Mr. Oshana pointed out that Mrs. Vance asked a question about the BCBA being available year round. Dr. Murdica replied that would still be the case.

Mrs. Clark stated that CRECs original intent was to come in, help, and then leave. She asked if CREC would still be available to collaborate if there is a situation where a student needs additional help beyond the scope. Dr. Murdica replied that was absolutely how it would work and the reason for the collaboration. We will continue to work with CREC around the transitioning of our BCBA into the district and working with the students at the preschool level so CREC could be available at any time. We will continue our collaboration with the CREC people who are working in our district. If the district runs into trouble in any way, CREC is always available as an outside source that could be called in, if needed. She noted that is what school districts do. Currently, we have collaboration with CREC and do work with them. CREC has known about Southington's consideration of a proposal for some time, and they have been engaged and onboard with Southington to work toward that. She noted that a couple of years ago. CREC had already started transitioning the paraprofessionals from CREC therapists to our Southington ABA therapists. She stated that Mrs. Martino, the BCBA, wanted that because she was challenged in getting staff to actually participate in the way that we needed them to.

Mrs. Clark noted that Mr. O'Brien spoke earlier on the layers of expertise and her concern was that they would still have access to those experts if the need arises. Dr. Murdica replied that they would if the need arises, but they would also have their own layers of expertise as well.

Mrs. Carmody wanted to reassure the parents that after studying this program, the Board of Education has the best interest of their children at heart also. This program does appear to her that it would continue to do that. The Board would continue to look for the input of the parents as to how well it is working.

Mrs. Lombardi summarized that the current children who are being serviced by CREC will continue to be serviced by CREC; they would be grandfathered. The current services that we are providing to our children will be the same in the future. We would employ our people, and they would be providing the services to new children, and we would be saving approximately over \$100,000 one year and almost \$75,000 the next year. We would evaluate it based on the current process in terms of the outcomes.

Mrs. Queen noted that Mr. O'Brien paraphrased Dr. Erardi from the meeting last night saying that they would only implement this program if it was "equal to or greater than the one

that we have right now." It seems to her that there are two areas that could possibly provide a "greater than." She asked Dr. Murdica for some examples of how taking ownership of this program would increase services to this same population of students. Dr. Murdica explained that the biggest gain is these students have to be part of the curriculum and the Common Core Standards. Our staff is learning to be experts in that area, so curriculum is critically important for all children, not just some children. She would expect that aside from the discrete skills that students may need to learn in a different setting, our staff will be much more ready to engage the students with the rigor of the curriculum as appropriate for the students. We need to have high expectations for all of our students. They all have to be assessed in one way or another and to be successful. Dr. Murdica explained that the teaming piece comes naturally. For the district and the building teaming collaboration, it is a lot easier to have school staff who work with each other all the time. For example, the speech and language pathologist, the school psychologist, certified special education teachers and regular education teachers are going to build expertise and work together as a team to help the child become successful.

Mr. Goralski stated that he has great passion for this program for some personal reasons and that he respects parent opinions. When this came before the Board previously, he was not comfortable because of the rapid change; however, he is very comfortable with the phased-in change. The known experts are involved in the transition. He was not sure that all experts or professional development come into a district with the goal of training and leaving because he felt that all employment is self-serving. He is not accusing that of CREC. However, he asked the parents and our experts to watch that their training and collaboration remains in the best interest of Southington students and not in their ongoing necessity to be here. He asked administration to be prudent and responsible in the selection of these replacements. He told Dr. Murdica that the Board took pride in hiring her to do this because the Board wants ownership and to feel that Southington can do better. Mr. Goralski pointed out that Mrs. Kujawski's specialty is the Preschool Program. The Board has experts, and they hire the experts to make the Southington Public Schools better. He stated that the Board holds them accountable to that through the superintendent.

Dr. Erardi pointed out that the ongoing practice is to never bring something to the Board with a first read and to look for action. He thanked the parents, particularly Mr. O'Brien, who was appropriately and correctly quoting the superintendent in regard to the new program, which will be "equal to or greater than the one that we have right now." He suggested that between now and the March 14 or March 28 Board meeting, he would like to bring back to the Board the program framework of our present program offered through CREC that Mrs. Johnson requested. Dr. Erardi offered the opportunity for any Board member to visit the present CREC ABA Program at Hatton School. Dr. Erardi had a high level of confidence that they will attract outstanding staff to be a part of this transition. He would use as an exemplar the quality of administrator in our last round of retirees and the struggle the Board of Education had because there were so many outstanding candidates.

8. REPORT OF SUPERINTENDENT

a. Personnel Report

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mrs. Clark:

"Move to approve the Personnel Report, as submitted"

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

9. COMMITTEE REPORTS

a. Curriculum & Instruction Meeting ~ February 5, 2013

Mrs. Carmody reported that the committee discussed how the new leveling at Southington High School was working this year. She noted that 96% of the students were passing. There were some areas that the department heads wanted to change. The high school and middle schools are meeting and working on the rigor. There has been a survey to parents regarding leveling and they will continue to do surveys with students and teachers about the new leveling. She was very proud to read in the newspapers about the number of students at Southington High School who are in honors classes and how well they are doing compared to other districts.

b. Board of Education Finance Committee Meeting ~ February 19, 2013

a. Transfer of Funds

MOTION: by Mrs. Lombardi, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Transfer of Funds, as submitted."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

b. Preschool Tuitions 2013-2014

Mrs. DiNello explained that the committee is recommending that the two days per week program increase to \$1,150 annually, the three days per week program increase to \$1,400 annually, and the four days per week program to \$1,700 annually.

MOTION: by Mrs. Lombardi, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the 2013-2014 Preschool fee structure as recommended by the Finance Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

c. VOAG Consensus

Mrs. DiNello explained that the committee annually reviews the Vocational-Agriculture tuition projections because it is a large amount that is included within the overall town budget. It is scrutinized by the Board of Finance and Town Council members. The committee shared what the projected enrollment would be from out-of-district students and the committee would like a consensus of the Board that the revenue projections for 2013-2014 would be \$537,462 based on

an out-of-district enrollment of 62 students. The Board consensus was to move that forward to the Board of Finance so they could include that number in their operating budget.

Mrs. Queen asked how they were doing for this year. Mrs. DiNello replied that the current amount of \$535,000 was the revenue projection that was given the town, and we will be collecting close to \$570,000. We are way ahead in the projections of the current year.

Mrs. DiNello reported the committee discussed the level service budget for the Board of Education for the 2013-2014 school year. The administrative team had difficulty in developing that number which was requested by the Board of Finance this year because of the changes with mandates such as the Common Core Standards, Teacher Evaluations as well as enrollment shifts and how that played into the calculation of the cost for All-Day Kindergarten. She stated that Board members had the opportunity to weigh-in on the development of the level service budget and have come to a consensus that the requested level service would be equal to \$84,755,896 or a 2.81% increase over the current operating budget. This dollar amount was attained by starting with the current year budget, adding the contractual and the anticipated contractual increases as well as including the reduction for anticipated turnover savings. She was proud of the decision that the Board made in looking at this calculation because in their goal of being very transparent in how we do our calculations, the Board felt that there were a number of items that needed to be included in the level service calculation because of the mandated curriculum and evaluation changes. However, in the effort to be very transparent, the Board also took into consideration the ability for administration to continue having level services next year by reducing the number of elementary staff by six, which was included in the level service calculation. If the Board members were comfortable with this, she would report a 2.81% increase to the Board of Finance in response to their question on the weekly grid.

Mrs. Carmody asked if All-Day Kindergarten was out. Mr. Goralski stated that was not the case. He clarified that the Board of Finance Chairman asked for a footprint that exists in the school district today; the services that we provide our students as they are currently. Mr. Goralski stated that All-Day Kindergarten is not out and is in the budget, but All-Day Kindergarten is not reflected in the dollar amount of level services because that is not within the current footprint. Mrs. Queen stated that the difference between the percentage increase of the proposed budget and the level service budget was .7 and that for .7%, Southington could have an All Day Kindergarten program. Mr. Derynoski added that also in the .7 %, besides the All-Day Kindergarten, are some additional aspects to the budget that are part of the increase to meet our demands.

The Board members agreed to include that reply in the weekly Board of Finance grid.

c. Policy & Personnel Committee Meeting ~ February 25, 2013

Mrs. Smith distributed the minutes of the February 25, 2013 Policy and Personnel Committee Meeting (Attachment #1). Mrs. Clark reported that the committee reviewed the bid language with Attorney Mark Sciota. They discussed contracts and how vendor reference checks were completed. The committee indicated that for vendors new to the Town or the Board of Education, the language requesting additional information may be implemented, and the results would be shared with the Finance Committee for bid award determinations. The committee reviewed Regulation #2250, Procedures for Monitoring the Progress of Schools in Achieving

Stated Goals. The committee postponed reviewing this until 2015 because some of the programs were going to have a name change at that time. The committee revisited the organizational chart and will be presenting it to the full Board at the next meeting. The committee continued the review of the 2000 Series and began the review of the 3000 Series and the discussion regarding the Turf Advisory Committee. The policies need to be revised to indicate that the high school football field was no longer under the auspices of the Board of Education because it has now been transferred to the Town. They will be working closely with the Turf Committee to make sure that Board of Education policies are in line with the Town.

Mr. Goralski stated that the Turf Advisory Committee asked him to express their appreciation to the Board members and the Policy & Personnel Committee for allowing them to move forward in principle. The Board of Education needs to change the policy regarding rentals. The high school football field is now a community field, and the rental of it can begin. Mrs. Clark stated that the committee will begin to work on that.

10. OLD BUSINESS

a. Town Government Communications

Mr. Goralski reported that the Turf Advisory Committee met earlier this evening and took action on the online calendar. People can go to the website www.southingtonsports.com for the ability to see the schedule for the use of the community field. He noted that Mr. Swallow [Athletic Director] and Mr. Lepreay [Director of Parks and Recreation] entered items that are school and community-based on the calendar. There will be a means for the public to inquire for the availability to rent. There is a fee structure in place, which is an hourly rate. He stated that the field is used by the schools Monday through Friday and by the community on the weekend. The fee structure is \$100 per hour, and lighting is an additional fee of \$100 per hour. There is an Event Supervisor for certain events per the guidelines. There are custodial rates to all outside people renting the field because our custodians are used. The contract is currently being written and will go before the Town Council for approval. He noted that the Southington Public Schools Maintenance Department has concerns regarding the care of the fields.

Mr. Derynoski stated that in setting the policies, the Turf Advisory Committee needs to be aware that someone needs to be the decision-maker regarding when security for a specific event would be needed and not leave it up to whoever is renting it. He felt that cleaning up after an event has ended should also be addressed, and if they don't clean up, there will be some form of a charge. Mr. Derynoski suggested that the website should be linked to the Town's website; otherwise, it will be a challenge to find, and people would think it was a private entity. Mr. Goraski agreed to bring those concerns to the Turf Advisory Committee.

Mrs. Queen thought the goal of the www.southingtonsports.com website was to encompass all sports in Southington, not just the high school programs. Mr. Goralski pointed out that currently the website is being managed by Mr. Swallow in collaboration with Mr. Lapreay.

Mr. Goralski apologized for not having the Board of Finance information regarding the Monday, March 4, public hearing. He was surprised of the short notice about the public hearing. Mr. Goralski was unaccustomed to that information coming slowly from Mr. Leary. Mr.

Goralski stated that he will respond back in the grid about better communication to the Board of Education for scheduling purposes.

Mr. Goralski thanked the media for getting the word out about the Middle School Referendum on March 19.

Mr. Goralski stated that an appropriation request was sent to the Town for the next Board of Finance meeting for them to consider returning fees, which is typically the practice.

b. Construction Update

Mr. Cox reported that the Building Committee has not had the need to meet on the middle school projects for the last couple of weeks. The architect, construction manager and the district have been busy in Hartford going through the Plan Completion Tests (PCT). The second test for DePaolo took place on February 21, 2013, and they are 95% of the way through the process. At this point, the architect and engineering groups need to provide several more submittals to complete that before the end of next week. This gives us the opportunity to have an outside professional contractor look over the plans to make sure they are prepared and ready for the bidding process. The Kennedy second PCT took place on February 14, is completed and in the hands of a professional to review the contract documents. Both projects are right on target as far as scheduling.

c. 2012-2013 Calendar Update

Dr. Erardi reported that since October 29 there have been eight (8) days of no school. The graduation date as of this evening is Thursday, June 20, 2013. The greatest concern coming from the Southington Education Association is the reassurance of the action that the Board took two months ago. The Board was very explicit by stating that because there was no February break, the Board was holding onto the April break and would continue to add days to June until the Board could not do that any further. Mr. Goralski stated that the Board made a decision and does not go back on its word.

d. Board of Education Budget Update 2013-2014

Dr. Erardi distributed to the Board a schedule of Board of Finance budget workshops for their calendars (Attachment #2).

11. NEW BUSINESS

a. Leonard and Gladys Joll Scholarship Committee Appointment

Mr. Goralski stated that Mrs. Lombardi, Mr. Derynoski and Mr. Oshana will serve on this committee. Mrs. Passamano coordinates the selection process and will be in touch with them. Mrs. Smith stated that she was able to find the Joll's daughter who lives in the Midwest. Mrs. Smith would be happy to share information about the Joll family and the origination of the scholarship.

b. Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) Program Proposal (Moved to Agenda Item

7.d.)

c. Student Expulsions

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

12. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

"Move to adjourn."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The meeting adjourned at 9:23 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda BlanchardRecording Secretary

SOUTHINGTON BOARD OF EDUCATION SOUTHINGTON, CONNECTICUT

EXECUTIVE SESSION FEBRUARY 28, 2013

Board Members Present: Mrs. Terri Carmody, Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mrs. Patricia Johnson, Mrs. Terry Lombardi, Mr. Zaya Oshana, Mrs. Patricia Queen, and Mr. Brian Goralski. Absent: Mrs. Jill Notar-Francesco

<u>Administration Present</u>: Dr. Joseph V. Erardi, Jr., Superintendent of Schools, Mr. Fred Cox, Director of Operations

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Brian Goralski, Board Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.

2. EXECUTIVE SESSION FOR STUDENT DISCIPLINE AND SAFETY

MOTION: by Mrs. Clark, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to go into Executive Session, excluding the public and the press, for the purpose of discussing Student Discipline and Safety, and upon conclusion reconvene to public session."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The Board went into Executive Session at 6:37 p.m.

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to reconvene into public session."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The Board exited Executive Session and recessed at 7:01 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Brian Goralski, Chairman Southington Board of Education



JOSEPH V. ERARDI, JR., Ed.D. SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS

KAREN L. SMITH
ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT
FOR INSTRUCTION AND LEARNING

BOARD OF EDUCATION

BRIAN S. GORALSKI BOARD CHAIRPERSON

TERRI C. CARMODY VICE CHAIRPERSON

JILL NOTAR-FRANCESCO
SECRETARY

COLLEEN W. CLARK

DAVID J. DERYNOSKI

PATRICIA P. JOHNSON

TERRY G. LOMBARDI

ZAYA G. OSHANA

PATRICIA A. QUEEN

200 NORTH MAIN STREET SOUTHINGTON, CT 06489

WWW.SOUTHINGTONSCHOOLS,ORG

OFFICE TELEPHONE (860) 628-3202

FAX (860) 628-3205

SOUTHINGTON PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Southington, Connecticut
Policy and Personnel Committee Meeting
February 25, 2013

Committee chairperson, Mrs. Colleen Clark, called the Policy and Personnel Committee meeting to order at 5:35 p.m.

<u>Committee Members Present</u>: Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. Zaya Oshana, Mrs. Patricia Queen, Mr. Brian Goralski (Board of Education Chair); <u>Absent</u>: Mrs. Patricia Johnson

<u>Administration Present</u>: Dr. Joseph Erardi, Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Karen Smith, Assistant Superintendent of Schools; Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Director of Business and Finance; Mr. Philip Goodwin, Purchasing Agent

Others Present:

Mark Sciota, Southington Town Attorney

Review of Bid Language

Standard bid language was reviewed from the Board of Education Finance Committee meeting minutes of November 12, 2012. It reads: "The Board of Education reserves the right to request information from the bidders including, but not limited to, legal claims, Workers' Compensation history, and other claims for personal and property damage."

Town Attorney, Mr. Sciota, reported that references are always checked on vendors who present bids for town services. Municipalities who have conducted business with various vendors in the past are a very good indicator of the history of the work of a particular vendor. Often, vendors are known through previous work contracted by the town. Past practice indicates that if negative or mixed reviews are received for a particular vendor, then the Board of Education or the town can utilize the language set forth on page two of the Standard Bid Language document. That document states, "The Board of Education reserves the right to request information from the bidders including, but not limited to, legal claims, Workers' Compensation history, and other claims for personnel and property damage."

Attorney Sciota further reported that in the case of any "material breach, the Town/Board of Education can get out of a bid contract." The committee indicated that for vendors new to the town or the Board of Education, the language stated above may be implemented and the results would be shared with the finance committee for bid award determination.

Review of Regulation #2250, Procedures for Monitoring the Progress of Schools in Achieving Stated Goals

This review was postponed until the timeline for transitioning from the CMT and CAPT testing program to the Smarter Balanced Assessment Program occurs (expected in 2015).

Organization Chart

It was agreed that the chart would be brought to the full Board for approval following a change in title for the Senior Coordinator position. The title of that position will be changing to Director of Pupil Services following some appropriate and minor changes that are inherent in the job description.

Continued Review of the 2000 Series

The committee continued reviewing the 2000 Series. When the review is complete, the series will be brought to the full Board for approval.

Town of Southington

Board of Finance

John Leary, Chair Joseph Labieniec, Vice Chair Edward Pocock Jr, Secretary



Anthony Casale, Jr Sandra Feld Wayne Stanforth

SCHEDULE OF BUDGET WORKSHOPS WITH VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS AND PUBLIC HEARINGS ON THE FISCAL YEAR 2013/2014 PROPOSED BUDGET

The following 2013/2014 budget department workshops and public hearings are scheduled as follows:

February 13, 2013	800 pm	Town Hall Building, top floor, Council chambers, 75 Main St., Southington To review the Board of Education budget request. After the Board of Finance regular meeting which begins at 7:00 pm	
February 19, 2013	6:30 pm		op floor, Council chambers, 75 Main St., Southington g department budget requests: Engineering Information Technology Recreation Department Police Department
February 20, 2013	6:30 pm		op floor, Council chambers, 75 Main St., Southington g department budget requests: Highway & Parks Department Library & Barnes Museum Fire Department Town Manager, Planning & Capital Budget
March 4, 2013	7:00 pm	Public Hearing DePaolo Middle School, 385 Pleasant St., Southington. Public Hearing on the General Government/Town Manager's proposed budget and on the Board of Education's proposed budget.	

Budget Review Workshops

March 18, 2013 6:30 pm	Town Hall, Finance Dept Conference Room, 75 Main St., Southington
March 19, 2013 6:30 pm	Town Hall, Finance Dept Conference Room, 75 Main St., Southington
March 20, 2013 6:30 pm	Town Hall, Finance Dept Conference Room, 75 Main St., Southington
March 26, 2013 6:30 pm	Town Hall, Finance Dept Conference Room, 75 Main St., Southington

Respectfully submitted,

John Leary, Chair